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By Aimee Bingham
anbingham@gmail.com

I have sworn off 
tans since my skin 
bubbled after about 20 
minutes in the trop-
ical sun on a cruise 
in the Bahamas.  My 
Irish/English ances-
tors made bronzing 
like a bottle of oil 
from the 80s impos-
sible. When getting 
a spray tan became 
an option, I secretly 
feared turning a hid-
eous shade of orange.  
I’d rather be a shock-
ing shade of white 
than an ugly unnat-
ural orange. When I 

spotted a small busi-
ness in Chelsea sup-
porting other small 
business owners in 
Chelsea; I decided to 
face my fears and give 
it a try.  I made an ap-
pointment with the 
Glow Bar for a spray 
tan. 

I received direc-
tions to the location 
and some instruc-
tions for prepping for 
the appointment to 
get the best outcome.  
I shaved and exfoli-
ated before the ap-
pointment.  I did not 
put anything on my 
skin after my show-

2023 Lifetime Achievement 
Award Winner Announced

Story on page 6.
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From: Lisa French
Brio Living Ser-

vices announces 
the pilot of a new 
branded health and 
wellness program at 
Chelsea Retirement 
Community (CRC), 
its flagship campus 
in Chelsea, Michigan. 
Balanced Living by 
Brio Living Services 
will kick off in Jan-
uary 2024 for older 
adults across CRC’s 
continuum of care, 
including Indepen-
dent Living, Assisted 
Living and Memory 
Care, and short- and 
long-term skilled 
care.

Balanced Living 
is designed with The 
Seven Dimensions of 
Wellness as its guide, 
according to Tylene 
Costello, Director of 
Lifestyle and Health 
at CRC. “Balanced 
Living is a holistic 
approach that will in-
tegrate each of these 
seven facets, includ-
ing Environmental, 
Intellectual, Voca-
tional, Emotional, 
Spiritual, Physical, 
and Social wellness. 
Studies show that if 
one dimension is ne-
glected for too long, 
it can adversely af-
fect a person’s health. 
Through Balanced 
Living, we aim to pro-
vide opportunities for 
our residents to ex-
plore all dimensions 
of wellness to con-
tribute to their own 
quality of life.”

The program’s 
mission statement 
is: Balanced Living 
bridges connections 
for a service mod-
el that elevates and 
creates holistic resi-
dent experiences. We 
foster a collabora-
tive approach to plan 
our lifestyle offerings 
with our expert team 
invested in resident 
well-being. By break-
ing down the silos, 
Balanced Living cul-
tivates life enriching 
programs and experi-
ences!

Brio Living Ser-
vices partners with 
National Institute 

Balanced Living by 
Brio Living Services 

Offers Holistic 
Approach to Health

Chelsea Retirement 
Community Pilots Enhanced 

Wellness Experience for 
Residents

for Fitness and Sport 
(NIFS) and employs 
NIFS fitness experts, 
including Costello, 
in many of Brio’s res-
idential senior living 
communities. “As our 
fitness management 
partner, we will uti-
lize NIFS’ resourc-
es and expertise to 
bring this framework 
to CRC,” said Costel-
lo. “Assuming we see 
positive results from 
this pilot at CRC, we 
will expand Balanced 
Living to our other 
Brio communities as 
well.”  

“At Brio we be-
lieve the field of aging 
services must grow 
beyond the tradition-
al ‘activities calendar’ 
and embrace the de-
sire of residents to ex-
perience meaningful 
engagement, holistic 
wellness, and lifelong 
learning,” said Brio’s 
Chief of Residen-
tial Services, Nicole 
Maag. “Our vision 
at Brio is ‘a world in 
which all are empow-
ered to age well’. Bal-
anced Living furthers 
this vision by creating 
environments and 
fostering opportuni-
ties for residents to 
grow, experience, and 
engage!”

“Through the 
Balanced Living pro-
gram, NIFS team 
members will col-
laborate with our 
Life Enrichment and 
Spiritual Life team 
members, as well as 
Dining,” said Kathy 
Russell, Executive Di-
rector for CRC, The 
Pines, and The Ce-
dars of Dexter com-
munities. “Together, 
we will engage our 
residents with a vari-
ety of activities across 
the seven dimensions 
and create a cohesive 
wellness experience 
for our residents.”

Russell added, 
“The social and spir-
itual part of wellness 
is also a key compo-
nent of Balanced Liv-
ing and will set CRC 
apart from wellness 
programs at many 
other communities.” 

Cristina Man-
ly, CRC’s Director of 
Sales, agreed. “The 
program not only 
enriches the overall 
wellness of our resi-
dents, but it also pro-
vides the ability to be 
engaged through so-
cial connections. You 
feel part of a commu-
nity, a family, which 
encompasses who we 
are as an organization 
and a community.”  

CRC’s state-of-
the-art McMullen 
Wellness Center, 
completed in 2019, is 
a showcase for a vari-
ety of physical health 
activities for CRC 
residents, including 
swimming and water 
aerobics, fitness class-
es, a walking track, 
and NuStep ma-
chines. The McMul-
len Wellness Center 
receives an average 
of between 1,400 and 
1,600 resident visits 
per month.

Balanced Living 
will kick off in Jan-
uary 2024 at CRC. 
Each month will have 
its own theme that 
team members across 
the campus can plug 
into as they plan their 
activities. “January’s 
theme is Fresh Start 
in Balanced Living,” 
said Costello. “Each 
area of campus will 
have a kick-off party. 
Some of the activities 
will include an emo-
tional wellness pre-
sentation, blood pres-
sure checks, and a spa 
day with massages.”

Said Russell, “We 
are excited about 
ways that Balanced 
Living will enhance 
overall wellness for 
residents across our 
campus. Residents 
can expect to see a 
similar wellness expe-
rience across our con-
tinuum of care. This is 
important, especially 
as our residents re-
quire more care and 
move to different care 
areas of our campus, 
that they see familiar 
faces and can contin-
ue to enjoy wellness 
activities that enrich 
their quality of life.”

For more infor-
mation on Balanced 
Living by Brio Living 
Services, visit www.
chelsearetirement-
community.org.
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Savings in
Chelsea

Submitted by Virginia 
Rezmierski

Familiar music, 
ukulele strumming, 
singing, and laughter 
are heard coming from 
Room 114 at the Chel-
sea Senior Center.  This 
happens each Tuesday 
of the month from 1:30-
2:30, when the Ukulele 
Group meets.  

Started in 2017 
by Gary Munce, then 
led by Jim Alford for 6 
years, the group is now 
organized and led by 
Sarah Musko.  From a 
membership of about 

There’s Strummin’ Goin’ On

35, each week 10-15 
people show up to make 
music together.  Oth-
er people come to the 
Center simply to sing 
with the strumming 
and enjoy the old-time 
popular tunes.  Occa-
sionally, upon request, 
the ukulele group enter-
tains at Senior Center 
events, and at locations 
such as Silver Maples 
and the St. Louis Center.

Ukuleles come in 
many sizes, types and 
qualities:  soprano, con-
cert, tenor, baritone, and 
bass.  If you have a uku-

lele, you are welcome to 
join.  For those who do 
not yet have a uke, there 
are instruments to bor-
row.  The group also ac-
cepts donated ukuleles 
that are no longer being 
played.

Already know how 
to play? Come join the 
group!  If you don’t know 
how to play you are also 
welcome.  Several of the 
members are self-taught 
or have learned to play 
in the group where sim-
ple chords are taught 
and members help each 
other.  This is not a class, 
it’s a relaxed time to-

gether where fun is the 
goal and you can sing or 
learn how to play if you 
want. 

Did you know that 
strumming a ukule-
le can even raise your 
heart rate?  Not exact-
ly the same as jogging, 
but still good for your 
health, as is laughter 
and good fellowship.  
If music and fun strike 
a chord in your heart 
(pun intended) visit and 
join this group!  You 
will be glad you did.

To learn more about 
music at the Chelsea 
Senior Center, the Jam 

sessions on Wednesdays 
or the Joyful Noise sing-
ing group in the cafe-
teria, check the Senior 
Center’s web postings.

The Senior Mo-

ment feature highlights 
opportunities for older 
adults through the

Chelsea Senior 
Center and related or-
ganizations

Members of the CSC ukelele class play 
Happy Birthday at the January meeting.

Chords are projected on a large screen so 
all participants can see the music.

Jim Alford strumming and singing 
Happy Birthday with the group.
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By Don Richter 
drichter101@comcast.net

ON THE SIDELINE:
COMFY SEATS, LONG LOST FRIENDS, 

DAYS GONE BY AND THE DETROIT LIONS

CHELSEA BULLDOGS 
COLLEGE SIGNINGS

From: Tracie Stoffer

Seth Anstead
Ohio University

Football
Parents:  

Fred and Sarah Anstead

I heard there was 
an NFL playoff game 
last weekend in De-
troit. What happened? 
Did Green Bay get 
snowed in and have 
to move their play-
off game to the Motor 
City?

What’s that you 
say?

The Lions actually 
hosted a playoff game? 
No way. You do mean 
“my” Detroit Lions, 
correct? Not some Li-
ons team overseas that 
plays that other type of 
“football,” right?

Nope.
THE Detroit Li-

ons, OUR Detroit Li-
ons, actually won an 
NFL playoff game last 
weekend. I know, I 
can’t believe it either. 
I watched the game 
— it was amazing. I 
couldn’t fathom what I 
witnessed.

What’s next, lit-
tle green men landing 
on top of the White 
House?

Actually, that 
would be pretty cool. 
Let me try again.

What’s next, the 
Detroit Lions winning 
the Super Bowl?

There it is.
Hey, three more 

wins and the Lions will 

win the Super Bowl. 
I know, crazy right? 
I can’t believe I just 
wrote a sentence with 
the “Lions” and “Super 
Bowl” and not be jok-
ing. These Lions actu-
ally have a chance to 
win a Super Bowl. Of 
course, the Tampa Bay 
Buccaneers, this week-
end’s opponent in the 
NFC semifinals, might 
have a say in the Lions’ 
Super Bowl chances, as 
will the NFL’s two best 
teams, the San Francis-
co 49ers and the Balti-
more Ravens.

The last time the 
Lions won a playoff 
game was in 1991, 
if I’m remembering 
correctly. I was in my 
mid-20s. What I do re-
member was watching 
the game with about 
20 of my friends in a 
house in Birmingham, 
in suburban Detroit.

I remember prior 
to kickoff all of us guys 
in the group played a 
pick-up game of foot-
ball out in the snow in a 
field behind the house. 
I remember play-
ing quarterback and 
throwing an intercep-
tion that was returned 
for a touchdown. I also 
remember redeeming 
myself by throwing the 
game-winning touch-
down pass just before 
one of my friends’ 
dad pulled up out of 
nowhere with a cou-
ple cases of, ummm, 
“ginger ale” for all of 
us to enjoy. Dads were 
just cooler back then, 
weren’t they?

A few of the girls 
in our group arrived at 
the house a few min-

utes later with a ton of 
food and the party was 
on.

I remember ev-
eryone packing into 
the tiny home’s living 
room to watch the Li-
ons’ playoff game. My 
buddy who owned the 
house had no money 
and even less furni-
ture. His lone couch 
was filled with people 
sitting on the cush-
ions, lounging on the 
couch’s arms, sprawl-
ing on laps and laying 

on the back top of the 
over-burdened piece 
of furniture. Lawn 
chairs were opened 
up and sat on, random 
boxes or crates were 
brought out and, of 
course, the uncarpet-
ed, hard wooden floor 
was always a choice of 
last resort.

For me? Somehow 
I snagged the lone ran-
dom arm chair in the 
entire house. Sadly, 
my claim on the chair 
didn’t last long because 

as soon as I got up to 
use the restroom, the 
arm chair disappeared 
beneath a sea of bodies 
as “floor people” clam-
ored for a more com-
fortable seat. That’s 
how it went the entire 
game. Every chair, ev-
ery couch cushion, ev-
ery crate was in play 
as soon as someone 
got up to do anything. 
There was no “saving” 
a spot. It was one big 
“comfy seat” free-for-
all the entire playoff 

game. Whoever had 
the strongest bladder 
stayed the most com-
fortable.

I remember every-
one raising the roof off 
that little house with 
yells and cheers every 
time the Lions scored 
or did something pos-
itive. Those were fun 
days, indeed.

I’ve lost track with 
all those guys and girls. 
Hopefully they’re all 
doing well.



 ➢ continued from page 1

Business Spotlight: 
The Glow Bar

er.    I searched for a 
bathing suit to wear.  
I no longer wear biki-
nis so I didn’t have an 
appropriate suit.  But, 
the instructions ex-
plained that Ashley, 

the person giving the 
tan is a professional 
and has seen plenty 
of naked bodies.  This 
was a first and like-
ly a last.  I’d be going 
topless to get a sto-
ry. When I arrived 

at Glow Bar which 
happens to be in the 
amazing finished 
basement of Ashley’s 
house, I was met at 
the door By Ash-
ley, she immediately 
made me feel com-
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That, however, was 
my memory of the De-
troit Lions’ last play-
off win until this past 
weekend.

This time around, 
I sat in my own plush, 
comfy recliner, in my 

ON THE
SIDELINE:
COMFY SEATS, LONG LOST 
FRIENDS, DAYS GONE BY 
AND THE DETROIT LIONS

 ➢ continued from page 4 own home watching 
the game.

The Lions earned a 
victory last weekend in 
their playoff win over 
the Los Angeles Rams.

I like to think I 
earned my own “vic-
tory” of sorts with the 

Lions’ playoff win. Last 
weekend, I didn’t have 
to worry about some-
one stealing my seat if I 
went to the bathroom.

It’s the little victo-
ries in life that count.

Go Lions…

fortable and warm, 
and friendly.   I fol-
lowed her to the base-
ment.  She asked me if 
I wanted light, medi-
um, or dark.  Consid-
ering my natural state 
of glow-in-the-dark, 
white  I opted for 
light, to be safe.  I went 
to a changing area 
and took my clothes 
off as she prepped.  I 
tried to put it out of 
my head, the lack of 
clothes and how little 
I know Ashley. It was 
like being a doctors 
appointment. 

She had me step 
my bare feet on what 
looked like the soles 
of flip-flops.  They 
had adhesive and 
stuck to my feet.   I 
stepped into the spray 
tan area.  Ashley 
turned on a light that 
felt warm and a fan.   
She started spray-
ing, which caused me 
to jump, like catch-
ing droplets from a 
sprinkler.   Ashley ex-
plained that I should 
rinse the tanner off 
in 4-8 hours.  But I 
knew I wouldn’t be 
home in that win-
dow.  I should have 
researched more be-
fore my appointment.   
Ashley explained that 

if I didn’t rinse after 
8 hours the tanner 
would not continue 
to darken my skin.   I 
fear that I would turn 
into a Oompa Loom-
pa if I waited too long 
to rinse.  She assured 
me that  I wouldn’t.    
After we were done, 
I put on loose clothes 
and left. 

Once I had time 
to rinse I did and was 
sure to follow Ashley’s 
instructions.   With-
out exposing my frag-
ile skin to rays that 
wanted to melt and 
burn it, I had achieved 
a sunkissed glow.  
Ashley performed 
some sort of magic 
on my skin.    I wasn’t 
orange or streaked or 
strange looking and 
to get this shade did 
not require I crisp my 
body in lights or the 
sun.  This was a pain-
less, easy experience.   
Aside from the chill 
of the spray and the 
slightly awkward feel-
ing of being topless in 
front of a stranger, it 
was the easiest,  most 
perfect tan I’ve ever 

had.  It is not a sun-
screen but if you are 
going on a vacation 
and don’t want your 
see-through legs to 
see the light of day, I 
encourage you to set 
an appointment with 
Ashley.  It was like 
the magic of an Insta-
gram filter all over my 
body.  I did not look 
like a Umpaloompa.  
I looked like I’d just 
arrived back from a 
lovely tropical vaca-
tion without sunpoi-
soning!  I highly rec-
ommend the Glow 
Bar for a lovely year-
round sun-kissed 
look.  I will be back. 
If you’re interested in 
an appointment,  you 
can book through the 
link on the Instagram 
https://www.insta-
gram.com/theglow-
bar_chelsea_mi/ or 
on Facebook https://
www.facebook.com/
TheGlowBarChelsea-
MI or call (734) 719-
0155 or email The-
glowbar10@gmail.
com. 
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 ➢ continued from page 1
From: Terris Ahrens 

Congratulations 
to the 2023 Life-
time Achievement 

2023 Lifetime Achievement 
Award Winner Announced

Award Winner, Anne 
Mann! The Lifetime 
Achievement Award 
is presented to peo-
ple that demonstrate, 

over many years, a 
commitment and 
involvement in our 
community with the 
selfless intent to im-

prove the quality of 
life for all of the citi-
zens of Chelsea. 

On behalf of the 
Chelsea Area Cham-

ber of Commerce and 
the citizens of Chel-
sea, we congratulate 
Anne, and thank her 
for her dedication 

and service to our 
wonderful communi-
ty of Chelsea, Michi-
gan!
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United Way for 
Southeastern Mich-
igan has announced 
the opening of two sig-
nificant grant oppor-
tunities for nonprofit 
organizations based in 
Washtenaw County: 
the 2024 Responsive 
Basic Needs Grant and 
the 2024 Racial Equi-
ty Fund Grant. These 
grants aim to support 
and empower commu-
nity-focused initiatives 
addressing vital needs 
and foster racial equity 
in the region.

“At United Way for 
Southeastern Michi-
gan, we believe in the 
power of unity to cre-
ate lasting change. Fol-
lowing our merger in 
October of 2023, we 
are proud to contin-
ue our commitment 
to Washtenaw County 
families and organiza-
tions. With the launch 
of these grants, we are 
not just funding proj-
ects; we are investing 
in the heartbeat of our 
communities,” says To-
nya Adair, Chief De-
velopment, Diversity & 
Engagement Officer at 
United Way for South-
eastern Michigan. “We 
aim to support the in-

United Way for Southeastern Michigan Announces 
Two New Grant Opportunities for Washtenaw 

County Nonprofits 
Grants to support families in need, access to resources and equity  

credible efforts of non-
profits that align with 
our vision of a more 
equitable, inclusive, 
and thriving Washten-
aw County. Together, 
we can address im-
mediate needs and lay 
the groundwork for 
systemic change, en-
suring every individual 
can become stable and 
have opportunities to 
thrive.”

2024 Washtenaw 
County Responsive 
Basic Needs Grant - 
This competitive grant 
program targets 501(c)
(3) nonprofits based 
in Washtenaw County 
with proven programs 
in emergency food, 
services for individu-
als who are unhoused, 
and benefit navigation 
support, including 
Medicaid enrollment. 
Funding amounts 
range from $15,000 
to $40,000 for a six-
month period. Eligible 
organizations, includ-
ing current and pro-
spective United Way 
partners, are encour-
aged to apply. The ap-
plication period opens 
on January 3; the dead-
line for submission is 5 
p.m. on January 18.  

2024 Washtenaw 
County Racial Equi-
ty Fund Grant - Ded-
icated to supporting 
BIPOC-led organiza-
tions, the Racial Eq-
uity Fund offers un-
restricted operational 
grants and technical 
assistance. This ini-
tiative aims to elimi-
nate racial disparities 
and promote equitable 
communities in South-
eastern Michigan. By 
prioritizing the experi-
ences of those affected 
by systemic oppres-
sion, the fund seeks to 
foster authentic inclu-
sion and equitable ac-
cess to resources. This 
year, $200,000 is avail-
able for grants rang-
ing from $10,000 to 
$50,000. Organizations 
serving and based in 
Washtenaw County 
with BIPOC (Black, 
Indigenous, People of 
Color) executive lead-
ership are eligible. The 
application period is 
identical to the Ba-
sic Needs Grant, with 
applications due by 5 
p.m. on January 18.

United Way for 
Southeastern Michi-
gan has served the re-
gion for more than 100 

years. Their mission is 
to mobilize the caring 
power of Detroit and 
Southeastern Michi-
gan to improve com-
munities and individ-
ual lives in measurable 
and lasting ways. They 

work with hundreds 
of partners and thou-
sands of donors, advo-
cates, and volunteers 
to advance equitable 
communities where 
households are stable, 
and children thrive. 

They also actively work 
to ensure equity in 
communities.

Eligible organiza-
tions in Washtenaw 
County are encour-
aged to apply and join 
 continued on page 10
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Reading is Rewarding at CDL!
 ➢ continued from page 1
From: Shannon 
Powers, Head of 
Information Services

Chelsea District Li-
brary (CDL)  is encour-
aging people of all ages 
to grab a good book this 
winter through its Hot 
Reads for Cold Nights 
(HRCN) winter reading 
program! From increas-
ing vocabulary, to exer-
cising empathy, to pure 
entertainment, research 
has long supported the 
importance of reading 
for children, teens, and 
adults. Reading is even 
touted as an activity 
to help keep dementia 
at bay, according to 
the Fisher Center for 

Alzheimer’s Research 
Foundation! There is no 
better time to dive into a 
good book than winter, 
and CDL has the per-
fect incentive to send 
you reaching for a book 
instead of a phone! 

From December 18 
through February 29, 
read, log, and review 
books to earn hot prizes 
like cocoa or tea and su-
perhero themed mugs! 
HRCN uses the same 
reading program app 
as the popular summer 
reading program, Bean-
stack. If you participate 
in the summer pro-
gram, simply open up 
your app and login to 
sign up for the HRCN 

winter challenge. If 
you’ve never partici-
pated, visit chelseadis-
trictlibrary.org/hrcn to 
learn how. Not a fan of 
reading apps? Stop by 
the library to partici-
pate on paper instead. 

Need a book rec-
ommendation to get 
you started? Why not 
try the countywide 
read? Stop by CDL and 
grab a copy of Clint 
Smith’s How the Word 
Is Passed, the Washten-
aw Reads book choice 
for 2024. When discus-
sions of removing con-
federate monuments in 
his hometown of New 
Orleans began in 2017, 
Smith was inspired to 

Photo Courtesy of Cat Fosgate

From: Cat Fosgate
The Girl Gang of 

America is a non-prof-
it social club, founded 
in 2019. Cat Fosgate is 
the president and they 
have a team of Admins 
who help with their 
day-to-day tasks to 
keep things running 
smoothly.

States Cat: “We are 
an organization spe-
cifically designed to 
help women within 
the community find 
other women to form 
friendships!  We wel-
come women from all 

The Girl Gang of America Holds 
Meet & Greet in Chelsea

walks of life, as long 
as they come with an 
open heart and the In-
tent to participate in 
events.  We are really 
sisterhood of ladies 
looking for our tribe. 
We have Facebook 
groups online, where 
members can host and 
attend a plethora of 
events.  Events range  
from crafting to con-
certs, coffee to book 
clubs, pole dancing to 
exercise classes.  We 
also do girl gang travel 
trips!  It's amazing.”

“We have multiple 

chapters across Mich-
igan, and on Friday 
January 5 the Washt-
enaw Michigan chap-
ter had a meet and 
greet at the Valiant in 
Chelsea.  20+ wom-
en from Washtenaw's 
chapter came together 
to share dinner and 
get to know each oth-
er.  It was so much 
fun!” For more infor-
mation about The Girl 
Gang visit: https://
www.facebook.com/
groups/girlgangofam-
ericawashtenaw.  

January 3rd through 
January 7th Culture 
Creations hosted the 
fourth Annual Bazaar.  
I’d never attended one 
but I saw the event list-
ed on Facebook and it 
looked like fun.  Ac-
cording to the event  
page:

“It's a time to save 
a little money and to 
get something new 
and interesting. You 

Culture Creations Host Bazaar

By Aimee Bingham 
anbingham@gmail.com

write this book, tout-
ed as a “brilliant, vital 
work” by Kirkus Re-
views. Smith’s book 
takes us around the 
country, highlighting 
historic sites and mon-
uments such as Monti-
cello, Galveston Island, 
Texas (the birthplace of 
Juneteenth), Confeder-
ate cemeteries, and the 
Whitney Plantation. 
Along the way, he high-
lights how nostalgia 
and miseducation have 
shaped our country’s 
collective memory and 
understanding of race 
and history. Copies of 
How the Word Is Passed 
will be available starting 
January 3. 

Photos By Aimee Bingham
can choose your own 
price.”

The page offers a 
bit of advice if you’re 
not a skilled haggler.  
“To properly prepare 
for a GOOD haggle, 
please search Monty 
Python Life of Bri-
an- Haggle,”  This is 
what got me.  I enjoy 
Monty Python so I fol-
lowed instructions and 
watched a YouTube 
video, which, Monty 
Python style, made me 
laugh.   I felt prepared 
to make a deal, but un-
sure about what was 
being sold and headed 
to the Bazaar, arriving 
just as it opened. 

I’d been into Cul-
ture Creations during 
events downtown like, 
“Women, Wine, and 
Shopping,” but could 
not slowly browse due 

to a child unwilling to 
take time and shop. 
I tried to prepare my 
daughter for haggling 
before we went in but 
the idea made her un-
comfortable.  She’s shy 
so the least amount of 
conversation is best 
for her.   I promised I 
would help her.  

Upon entering the 
store we were greet-
ed warmly by who I 
assume is Laura.  She 
gave us a rundown 
of the event and ex-
plained that she uses 
the Bazaar to clear 
out space and prepare 
for her new product 
restock.  The items of-
fered had been around 
a while and she was 
ready for a change.  
The items in the store 
are interesting and cul-
tivated from around 

the world.  I found a 
ton of things I’d love 
to buy but after all 
the Christmas spend-
ing, was trying to be 
responsible and not 
get wrapped up in the 
idea of sale.  I selected 
a lotus flower incense 
burner priced at $15.  
I also grabbed a pack 
of Lily of the Valley 
incense handmade in 
India marked $5. My 
daughter found soap-
stone-carved animals 
made in Africa for 
her brother who lived 
in Africa while in the 
Peace Corps.  The en-
tire time we shopped 
Laura was giving us 
extra details about the 
items we were examin-
ing.   It was like a free 
social studies lesson 
while we shopped.  I 
thoroughly enjoyed it. 

My daughter's hand 
carved figurines  had 
a repair as the legs of 
the giraffe had been 
glued after breaking.  
My husband asked 
what soapstone is and 
Lara gladly provid-
ed a demonstration. 
She pulled out a bit of 
soapstone and allowed 
my daughter to carve 
into it.  It is very soft, 
which is why the legs 
broke. 

We both haggled 
and I started way too 
high in price, which 
Laura kindly told me, 
throwing me way off 
my haggle game. I ex-
pect people haggling 
to be working to rip 
me off. She was trying 
to have fun.  After we 
were done and my in-
experience shined, I 
ended up paying $13 

total for both the in-
cense and the burn-
er.  Laura even paid 
the sales tax for us!   I 
encourage you to take 
some time and head 
into Culture Cre-
ations, and explore 
the treasures curated 
from around the world 
while getting to know 
Laura, a local treasure! 
Culture Creations is 
located at 118 Main St. 
Chelsea. 
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Wireless commer-
cial vehicle charging 
took a big step forward 
today with an agree-
ment between Detroit 
Manufacturing Sys-
tems and InductEV.  In 
the landmark agree-
ment, DMS, a large-
scale, U.S.-based as-
sembly provider, will 
bring its operations, 
manufacturing, quality 
by design, and supply 
chain expertise to In-
ductEV allowing the 
latter to more quickly 
scale to meet customer 
demand.

InductEV is re-
inventing how elec-
tric commercial fleet 

Detroit Manufacturing Systems Strikes Partnership with InductEV 
to Accelerate Adoption of High-Power Wireless Charging for 

Commercial Vehicles   
DMS to Help InductEV Meet the Growing Demand for Wireless Charging from Fleet 

Owners & Operators and Port and Freight Terminals

vehicles charge their 
batteries by charging 
on route, using clean 
renewable electrici-
ty. With its wireless 
induction solution 
now deployed world-
wide and with 18 pat-
ents granted and 23 
in process, the King 
of Prussia, PA-based 
company is the global 
leader in high-power, 
high-speed wireless EV 
charging and AI-soft-
ware powered energy 
management.

Under the terms of 
this agreement, DMS 
will:

• Manufac ture 
InductEV’s hardware, 

including in-ground 
and under-vehicle in-
ductive pads.

• Manage In-
ductEV’s supply chain 
and procurement.

• Utilize engi-
neering expertise to 
facilitate high quality, 
design for manufactur-
ing and assembly.

• Co-develop de-
sign optimizations to 
prepare for a 100-fold 
increase in production 
volume.

“We couldn’t be 
more pleased to have 
a manufacturing part-
ner, known for its 
high standards and 
operating rigor, com-
bine forces with our 
proprietary engineer-
ing,” said Barry Libert, 
Chairman and CEO, 
InductEV.  “Our com-
plementary areas of 
expertise will enable 
us to meet the growing 
demand from com-
mercial fleet owners 
and operators, as well 
as Intermodal facilities 
and Ports, for our ad-
vanced, AI-managed 
wireless charging solu-
tion.”

Among its prod-
uct offerings, Detroit 
Manufacturing Sys-
tems currently han-
dles manufacturing 

for the Ford EV F-150 
Lightning signaling its 
expertise in advanced 
electric vehicle compo-
nents and systems pro-
duction.   InductEV’s 
patented technology is 
currently being used 
in locations through-
out North America 
and Europe, including 
in Washington State, 
Indianapolis, Mar-
tha’s Vineyard, and in 
Gothenburg, Sweden, 
Volvo’s hometown. 
(Volvo Ventures is an 
InductEV investor.) 
The company is poised 
to announce the largest 
commitment by a U.S. 
port facility to its wire-
less charging technolo-
gy.  

“We recognize and 
applaud InductEV’s 
efforts to wirelessly 
electrify commercial 
fleets, the biggest con-
tributor in transporta-
tion to greenhouse gas 
emissions worldwide,” 
added Bruce Smith, 
Chairman and CEO, 
Detroit Manufacturing 
Systems.  “We look for-
ward to bringing our 
manufacturing, qual-
ity and supply chain 
expertise to this part-
nership and creating a 
successful venture that 
will help reduce this 

sector’s carbon foot-
print at a considerable 
cost savings for all in-
volved.”     

InductEV’s propri-
etary, on-route wireless 
charging solution shifts 
EV charging to day-
time use of renewables. 
It reduces the need for 
large EV batteries, low-
ering vehicle costs, and 
eliminates the need for 
recycling by extending 
battery life by a fac-
tor of 4-8X. Wireless 
charging also enables 
the broad deployment 
of autonomous vehi-
cles.     

ABOUT InductEV
InductEV (former-

ly Momentum Dynam-
ics) is revolutionizing 
how electric commer-
cial fleet vehicles charge 
their batteries. With its 
proprietary on-route 
wireless solution now 
deployed through-
out North America 
and Europe and with 
18 U.S. patents and 
23 pending, the King 
of Prussia, PA-based 
company is the global 
leader in high-power, 
high-speed wireless EV 
charging and AI-soft-
ware powered ener-
gy management. The 
company just opened 
one of world’s first 

R&D centers for wire-
less vehicle charging.  
(https://www.inductev.
com/)

About Detroit 
Manufacturing Sys-
tems (DMS) 

Detroit Manufac-
turing Systems (DMS) 
is a contract manu-
facturing and assem-
bly company that is 
committed to and is 
constantly striving for 
manufacturing excel-
lence and perfect qual-
ity. This is achieved 
through meticulous 
mistake proofing and 
a culture of continuous 
improvement. DMS’ 
GIFTED & RICH fun-
damental beliefs, man-
agement principles, 
and core values guide 
the staff in proactively 
and transparently en-
gaging with customers 
and suppliers. DMS is 
also committed to pro-
tecting the local and 
global environment 
and minimizing the 
environmental impacts 
concerning their ac-
tivities, products and 
services. For more in-
formation on Detroit 
Manufacturing Sys-
tems visit https://www.
dmsna.com/.

 

Municipal bus approaching a wireless 
inductive charging pad.
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Chelsea Police 
Department Weekly 

Summary
Incident #: 24-118

Location: 1000 block of S. Main St.

Date: January 10, 2024

Time: 1:30 pm

INFORMATION: 
While on routine pa-
trol an officer was dis-
patched to the 1000 
block of S. Main Street 
for the report of a retail 
fraud complaint. Upon 
arrival the responding 
officer made contact 
with the complainant 
and a witness at the 
scene. The witness stat-
ed that she witnessed 
a male subject enter 
wearing a light blue 
hooded sweatshirt with 
the hood pulled up over 
his head, concealing his 
face. The witness stated 

that the suspect walked 
towards the back of 
the building where the 
complainant tempo-
rarily lost sight of him. 
A short time later the 
witness stated that she 
observed the same male 
subject walking quickly 
towards the front of the 
building with a shop-
ping cart. The suspect 
proceeded to quickly 
walk past the witness 
without making any 
attempt to pay for the 
merchandise in the 
shopping cart. Once 
out of building the sus-

pect ran to a dark col-
ored Dodge Charger 
parked in the lot and 
began loading multi-
ple items inside the ve-
hicle. The suspect was 
then observed getting 
into the driver’s seat 
and left the area. The 
complainant was able 
to confirm that several 
items had been taken 
including some pow-
er tools and clothing. 
The incident was closed 
pending any further 
information leading to 
the identity of the sus-
pect.

 ➢ continued from page 7
United Way in its mis-
sion to create lasting, 
positive change.  

For further details, 
including eligibility 
criteria, funding pri-
orities, and application 
instructions, please 
visit United Way's 
grant information page 
here. 

For inquiries re-
garding the Basic 
Needs Grant, contact 
Emily Mueller, Ba-
sic Needs Director, at 
SafetyNet@United-
WaySEM.org. For as-
sistance with Survey-
Monkey Apply, email 

United Way for Southeastern 
Michigan Announces Two 

New Grant Opportunities for 
Washtenaw County Nonprofits 
Grants to support families in need, 

access to resources and equity  
SM A @ Un it e d Way -
SEM.org.  

About United Way 
for Southeastern Mich-
igan    

United Way for 
Southeastern Michi-
gan, a member of the 
United Way World-
wide network and an 
independently gov-
erned 501(c)(3) non-
profit organization, 
works to help house-
holds become stable 
and ensure children 
have the support they 
need to thrive. For 
more than 100 years, 
United Way has been a 
leader in creating pos-

itive, measurable, and 
sustainable change in 
communities through-
out southeast Michi-
gan. United Way works 
in partnership with 
donors, agencies, cor-
porate and municipal 
partners to help fam-
ilies meet their basic 
needs of housing, food, 
health care and family 
finances, and ensure 
children start school 
ready to learn and 
graduate ready for life. 
To give, advocate, vol-
unteer or learn more, 
visit UnitedWaySEM.
org.   

From: Katie Hubbard
 The Purple Rose 

Theatre Company 
(PRTC) announces 
the extension of their 
hit comedy, “Diva 
Royale” by Jeff Dan-
iels. Also, Friday mat-
inees have been added 
to the weekly run. Ex-
tension tickets are on 
sale now. Also worth 
noting, there are two 
casts for “Diva Royale”. 
If you have seen one 
cast, come back and 
see the other!

First staged at The 
Purple Rose in 2018, 
“Diva Royale” is an 
evening of side-split-
ting hilarity that fol-
lows three midwest-
ern stay-at-home 
moms whose love for 
Céline Dion makes 
them plan a last min-
ute trip to New York 
City. With the return 
of the original cast, 
this crowd pleasing 
comedy is guaranteed 
to make you laugh ’til 
you cry.

This production 
of “Diva Royale” con-
tains adult content and 
may not be suitable for 
children under the age 
of 13.

Extension per-
formances of “Diva 

The Purple Rose Theatre 
Company Extends 

“Diva Royale" Through 
March 2, 2024!

Smash Hit “Diva Royale” by Jeff 
Daniels continues in the New Year.

Royale” run from 
Wednesday, January 
3 through Saturday, 
March 2, 2024. Perfor-
mances Days/Times- 
Wednesdays 3pm, 
Thursdays 3pm, Fri-
days 3pm & 8pm, Sat-
urdays 3pm & 8pm, 
and Sundays 2pm.

Directed by Jeff 
Daniels, Assistant Di-
rected by Lucas Dan-
iels, with Intimacy 
Director, Alexis Black, 
the cast features Con-
nor Allston (Clinton 
Township), Caitlin 
Burt (Farmington), 
Caitlin Cavannaugh 
(Manchester), Rusty 
Mewha (Plymouth), 
Rhiannon Ragland 
(Flint), Kristin Shields 
(Ann Arbor), Kate 
Thomsen (Portage), 
and Meghan VanArs-
dalen (Ann Arbor). 
Set design by Brian D. 
Dambacher, proper-
ties by Danna Segrest, 
costumes by Shelby 
Newport, lighting by 
Stephen Sakowski and 
Dana L. White, and 
sound by Robert W. 
Hubbard. Karen Anne 
George is the stage 
manager.

“Diva Royale” 
playwright and direc-
tor, Jeff Daniels’ career 

as an actor, playwright, 
musician, and direc-
tor, spans nearly 50 
years in the industry. 
For his acting, Jeff has 
been nominated for 
five Golden Globes, 
five Emmys (winning 
for “Newsroom” and 
“Godless”) and three 
Tonys. He has writ-
ten twenty full length 
plays that have world 
premiered at The Pur-
ple Rose. His “Onstage 
& Unplugged” perfor-
mances have wowed 
audiences on The Pur-
ple Rose stage with the 
fundraising proceeds 
going directly to the 
PRTC. Jeff ’s direct-
ing credits include 
the PRTC production 
of Lanford Wilson’s 
“The Hot L Baltimore” 
(1997) and two of his 
own plays, “Boom 
Town” (1998) and 
now “Diva Royale”. 
On film, Jeff wrote, 
directed, and starred 
in two independent 
features: “Escanaba in 
da Moonlight” (2001) 
and “Super Sucker” 
(2002), both shot in 
Michigan. 

The production 
sponsors for “Diva 
Royale” are Chelsea 
State Bank, CMRG and 
Secret Crisis Comics. 
Underwriting support 
for the season comes 
from Michigan Arts 
and Culture Council, 

National Endowment 
for the Arts, The Shu-
bert Foundation, and 
The Matilda R. Wilson 
Fund. Media spon-
sors include JTV and 
Michigan Radio.

Ticket Informa-
tion

All performanc-
es will be held at The 
Purple Rose Theatre 
Company, 137 Park 
Street, Chelsea, Mich-

igan 48118. The per-
formance calendar can 
be found at https://
www.purplerosethe-
atre.org/calendar/.

Ticket prices start 
at $30 with special 
discounts for seniors, 
patrons 30 years or 
younger, members of 
the military, teachers, 
and groups (12+). For 
more information or 
to make reservations 

call (734) 433-7673 or 
go to http://www.pur-
plerosetheatre.org.

New to the 
2023/2024 season, all 
PRTC productions 
will be staged in the 
round; with seating 
on 4 sides of the stage. 
This new configura-
tion will add 40 seats 
to the theater space.


